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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE APRIL 17, 2019 
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS ATTENDING
John Burrage, CAC Chair, South County Representative
Jim Brown, South County Representative

Joanna Drinkwater, Mid County Representative 

Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Michael Haymans, South County Representative 

Steve Schoff, West County Representative 

Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative
Ed Zubal, West County Representative

MEMBERS ABSENT 

Robert Logan, Mid County Representative (Excused)

Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative (Excused)

VACANT POSITIONS
West County Representative

OTHERS ATTENDING
Dave Urich, Citizen

Michael Tisch, FDOT

Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works
Betsy Calvert, Sun Newspapers

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi N. Gurram, Principal Planner
Tony Conte Jr, Charlotte County - Schools
1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
John Burrage, CAC Chair, called the meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken using a sign-in sheet. A quorum was present.  
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items
Dave Urich, spoke regarding the proposed new Cape Coral interchange near the Charlotte County/Lee County line.  He is not in favor of Del Prado Blvd being the location of this new interchange.  He noted that the location doesn’t meet the federal requirement for 5-mile spacing between interchanges.  Mr. Urich stressed that it is wise to keep costs low, as FDOT begins its study of this interchange placement.  He observed that a location at Mile Marker 155 could be done for the least cost in the fastest amount of time.  It is located 5 miles south of Tucker’s Grade, in keeping with federal standards, and already has an overpass.  The connection could be made at Oilwell Road and could be done as a two-lane road.

4.  Reports

A. Chairs’ Report
CAC Chair John Burrage reported that he attended a Transit Development Plan (TDP) Public Workshop.  At the Workshop he met with BPAC Chair Stephen Carter and Commissioner Stephen R. Deutsch discussing a possible fixed route transit service in Charlotte County.  He mentioned that after a very lengthy discussion the Commissioner recommended he come up with a transit route with 12 stops.  Chair Burrage did draft a proposed fixed transit route and provided it to Commissioner Deutsch.  He then distributed a copy to those CAC members present.
Gary Harrell stated that when the MPO updates its 2045 LRTP, it will include a transit element that will come primarily from the 2019 TDP Update scheduled to be adopted in September 2019. He further clarified the difference between Dial-A-Ride and fixed route service. He mentioned that when the last TDP was developed it included an option for a fixed route but the Charlotte Board of County Commissioners opted not to implement the fixed route.
Joanna Drinkwater had a question regarding the physically handicapped access to Charlotte County buses. Gary Harrell mentioned that all buses are required to have ADA access.

Steve Schoff enquired about the transit buses purchased under the Stimulus Act about ten years prior.  Gary Harrell mentioned that the Charlotte County purchased transit buses with the stimulus funds and some are still in service.  The buses were hybrid buses and were expensive to operate and keep in good repair.
John Burrage went through his report and mentioned that he informed the MPO Board about the US 17 exit only sign that was brought up at the last CAC meeting.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Due to other commitments, no City staff member attended.
C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda updated the committee members regarding the following items:

1. Burnt Store Rd widening. The project bidding packet is with the purchasing department and scheduled to start construction in fall 2019
2. Peachland Blvd/Loveland Blvd intersection improvements, signal installation is under way and scheduled to be completed in July 2019

3. Eleven turn lanes on Veterans Blvd. will be audited; Accordingly, the eastbound Veterans Blvd right turn lane at Home Depot/Cochran Blvd will be reviewed for improvements 
4. Mr. Kamarajugadda also discussed the Boca Grande crosswalk and mentioned that the County will be implementing a cross walk based on the recommendation received from the MSBU

Ravi Kamarajugadda responded to a question from Jim Brown on the status of the Burnt Store Road widening project.  He stated that the County Purchasing Department is working on finalized documentation and the next step is for the BCC to approve the project going forward.  Once bidding is completed it will be scheduled for construction.  Jim Brown also mentioned about the recent history of collision and how dangerous the road is for travelers.

Steve Schoff acknowledged the improvement brought by the installation of the four way stop sign at Winchester Blvd and Avenue of Americas. Ravi Kamarajugadda mentioned that the installation of a full signal will be by July 2019.

Dianne Quilty asked if a full traffic signal could be warranted at Loveland Blvd and Veterans Blvd.  Ravi noted that Veterans Blvd is a limited access facility and the Board of County Commissioners needs to approve a change of the road type before adding a signal should it be warranted.
Joanna Drinkwater inquired about an app to track where transit busses. Gary Harrell mentioned that the Charlotte County Transit has a capability of tracking bus location but does not know if there is an app for the public. 

5.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Michael Tisch stated that Public Hearing results for the Harbor View Road (Melbourne Street to I-75) Project Development and Environment (PD&E) Study would be presented to the Committee members at the next meeting and will be shared with the Staff as soon as available.
Michael Tisch introduced Bessie Reina who is leading the new FDOT Planning Studio.  Bessie introduced the rest of her staff and gave a Power Point presentation on complete streets and context sensitive approach in develop the roadway projects.  She stated that FDOT will be making US 41 in Charlotte County a pilot project for the Planning studio.  She mentioned the intention of the pilot program is to study the existing conditions and conduct public workshops and document the outcome of the program.

Edward Zubal asked the timeline to complete the project. Bessie Reina stated that FDOT is contemplating to complete the project by the end of the summer.  Ed mentioned there should be an avenue for public participation as public input is critical in planning.

Dianne Quilty inquired if the CAC/TAC members and MPO can assist the FDOT Staff in the process.  She stated that Charlotte County tried to implement similar concepts on the US 41 access road between Tarpon Blvd and Port Charlotte Blvd with roundabout and landscaping.  Michael Haymans echoed that the previous US 41 access road project had a lot of negative feedback since the business owners along the development lost business because of the length of time it took to complete the project.  He mentioned that designing a brand-new corridor is much easier than utilizing existing conditions since it complicates addressing the needs of the residents.  He further mentioned that this Planning Studio idea is a promising idea but does not cure all problems.  Bessie Reina stated that FDOT is looking forward to doing public workshops as part of the initiative.

Jim Brown stated that US 41 from Peace River Bridge to Murdock Circle is a strip mall with few exceptions. The widening of US 41 didn’t address the sign pollution.  He mentioned FDOT should look over previous plans that were done on this corridor.

Pauline Klein stated that Port Charlotte is a small community and needs to focus on alternate modes of transportation to access places. She further mentioned that the mind set should be changed to focus on bike lanes and transit rather widening roads.

Dianne Quilty noted that there are four Community Redevelopment Agencies (CRAs) on US 41 and each CRA is unique in their own way. She mentioned FDOT should consider the CRAs and their plans when developing the Planning Studio Study.

Gary Harrell mentioned that this approach is new for FDOT.  The process helps for better coordination between existing land use and transportation facilities and improves coordination between planners and engineers.  Also, it should be helpful in the development of 2045 LRTP.

Steve Schoff asked if data is being captured from Uber and Lyft. Gary Harrell replied that the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) would be addressing technology and its impact on transportation needs.  He mentioned that the data is not currently available at the MPO.  He noted that Charlotte County Airport Authority charges Uber /Lyft $3.00 for every pick up in the airport vicinity so that is one known data base.

6.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes: March 6, 2019 Meeting

B. FY 2019/2020 Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) Planning Grant Agreement
Item 6A: Dianne Quilty made a motion for Approval of Minutes: March 6, 2019 Meeting.  Jim Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
Item 6B: Michael Haymans made a motion to approve FY 2019/2020 Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) Planning Grant Agreement. Steve Schoff seconded the motion. The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
7.  FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendment
Gary Harrell stated the MPO staff received a request from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) to amend the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO’s FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) to add two transit grants.  The specific grants awards are:  

FPN 441979-1: Charlotte County Transit FTA 5307 Small Urban Non-Budgeted, Capital Grant, FTA Funding $724,817; Local Funding $724,817 for FY 2019

FPN 438947-1: Charlotte County Transit 5310 FTA Operating Assistance for Charlotte County Transit, Operations Grant, Funding $52,500; Local Funding $52,500 for FY 2019

Jim Brown made a motion to approve the amendment of FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendment. Dianne Quilty seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
8.  DRAFT- Final FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP)
Laks Gurram stated that the FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) document was presented at the last TAC/CAC meetings and the members recommended a few changes.  He referred to various pages of the document and highlighted the changes in individual sections.  The TIP outlines federal and state capital improvements for transportation and is a staged, multiyear, intermodal program of transportation projects that is consistent with the MPO Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).  The Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees formally review the development of the TIP.  The Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Board is scheduled to review and adopt the TIP at their May 6, 2019 MPO Meeting.  
Dianne Quilty made a motion to recommend the MPO Board adopt the Charlotte County-
Punta Gorda MPO Transportation Improvement Program for FY 2019/2020 - FY 2023/2024, 
and Authorizing Resolution # 2019-03 allowing for transmittal of the document to FDOT, including the ability for staff to make minor changes and adjustments based on comments and input received. Jim Brown seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
9.   2019 Project Priorities

Gary Harrell stated the MPO Board is required to annually develop a list of project priorities as part of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) process and to submit the list to FDOT.  The MPO receives project candidates from the City of Punta Gorda and Charlotte County which include Highway, Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP), and Congestion 
Management/ Transportation System Management (CM/TSM) Box projects.   This list also includes increased funding for the 2050 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) to $350,000. These funds will supplement MPO Planning funds to cover cost increases for future planning activities. 

Gary Harrell noted that at their meeting the TAC recommended re-ordering the CM/TSM project priorities.  The emphasis for the projects is to improve intersections on SR 776 and then deal with the remaining intersections that need improvements on US 41.  He went over the recommended re-ordering of the projects:
Number 2 (SR 31 @ CR 74) becomes Number 11

Number 4 (US 41 @ Easy Street) becomes Number 7

Number 5 (Add turn lanes @ Forrest Nelson Blvd/Crestview Cir) becomes Number 8

Number 6 (Add turn lanes US 41 @ Carousel Plaza) becomes Number 10

Number 7 (Add turn lanes @ SR776 @ Biscayne Blvd) becomes Number 5

Number 8 (Add turn lanes on SR 776@ Cornelius Blvd) becomes Number 6

Number 10 (Add turn lanes on SR 776 @ Gulf Stream Blvd) becomes Number 2

Number 11 (Add turn lanes on SR 776 @ Flamingo Blvd) becomes Number 4

Number 12 (Add turn lanes on SR 776 @ Riverwood Drive) is completed and will be removed.  
Number 1 (County wide ITS), Number 3 (add turn lanes on SR 776 @ Charlotte Sports Park) and Number 9 (add turn lanes on SR 776 @Jacobs St.) are unchanged from the packet materials.
Regarding the Transportation Regional Incentive program (TRIP), Gary Harrell explained that FDOT did not program any TRIP funds for FY 2019/2020 towards Construction for Burnt Store Road Phase II, from North of Zemel Road to Notre Dame Blvd.  Charlotte County is requesting continued funding for Construction on Burnt Store Road as well as adding the two projects discussed under “Highway Projects.”

Steve Schoff referred to the Edgewater Drive/Flamingo Road widening project and the SR 776/Flamingo Road intersection improvements since the two projects are in the same vicinity.  He was concerned whether the work will be coordinated to avoid any unnecessary changes.  Gary Harrell stated that the Flamingo Road widening project would possibly be much later than the SR 776/Flamingo intersection improvement project and noted the design for that intersection would consider the future Flamingo Road widening.
Dianne Quilty made a Motion to recommend the MPO Board adopt the identified 2019 
Transportation Improvement Program (Highway, TAP and CM/TSM Box) Project Priorities 
for the upcoming FDOT Draft Tentative Work Program Cycle to include the reordering of CM/TSM projects.  Steve Schoff seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
10. Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Scope of Services
Gary Harrell stated at the March 25, 2019 MPO Board Meeting, the Board members approved Tindale-Oliver & Associates as the firm to undertake the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update and authorized the MPO chair to sign the Work Assignment Order.  Since that action was taken, the MPO staff has been working with the LRTP Review Committee, FDOT and Tindale-Oliver & Associates to develop a Scope of Services to accomplish the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update.  He mentioned developing a LRTP is a federal mandate and needs to be updated every 5 years.

The Draft Scope of Services and Work Order Assignment have been negotiated to a cost of $264,843.  The amount was reduced by about $41,000 from the original proposal.  He mentioned that the Staff along with the LRTP Review Committee worked with the Tindale-Oliver & Associates to reduce the cost and resulted in the following changes to the budget.
Task 1 reduced $3,261

Task 3 reduced $18,529

Task 5 reduced $1,487

Task 8 reduced $5,157

Task 9 reduced $12,721
Michael Haymans made a Motion to endorse the Draft 2045 LRTP Scope of Services with the selected consultant; and recommend the MPO Chair sign the Work Assignment Order. Dianne Quilty seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
11. Public Comments
There were no public comments.
12. Staff Comments 
Gary Harrell mentioned that the MPO Staff is working on the meetings calendar and informed the CAC members of possible changes in meeting dates.
13. Member Comments
Michael Haymans announced the Hibiscus and exotic plants festival on May 3, 2019 in Punta Gorda.

Ed Zubal mentioned speeding on SR 776 with vehicles going 75 mph in 55 mph zone.  It is difficult for commuters entering the road to judge the speed causing potential crashes.  He requested the MPO Staff contact the Charlotte County’s Sheriff’s Office to enforce the speed limits on the road. Gary Harrell stated that he will bring up the issue at the next Community Traffic Safety Team (CTST) meeting.

Michael Tisch stated he asked the FDOT Engineering staff to look over the exit only sign on I-75 @ Exit 164.  They responded the markings are correct, and no recommendations were made to change.  Pauline Klein stated that she often takes Exit 164 to go to Punta Gorda and has seen people maneuvering at the last minute nearly having a crash.
Jim Brown mentioned that he is encouraged about the status of Burnt Store Road update.

14. Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – July 17, 2019)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:30 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 17, 2019 at the Eastport 
Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.[image: image2.png]
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